MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING

OF THE REIDSVILLE CITY COUNCIL
HELD WEDNESDAY, JULY 11, 2012 AT 3:00 P.M.
COUNCIL CHAMBERS, CITY HALL
CITY COUNCIL MEMBERS PRESENT:
Mayor Pro-Tem Tom Balsley


Councilman Donald L. Gorham


Councilman William Hairston Councilman Richard Johnson


Councilman Clark Turner Councilwoman Sherri G. Walker

                                                                         

COUNCIL MEMBERS ABSENT:                      
Mayor James K. Festerman

CITY STAFF PRESENT:                                    
Michael J. Pearce, City Manager








Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk








William F. McLeod Jr., City Attorney



Tom Wiggins, Assistant City Manager of Community Development/Parks & Recreation

Donna Setliff, Community Development Manager

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley called the meeting to order due to the absence of Mayor Festerman.

Councilman Turner then gave the invocation before Council members led in the reciting of the Pledge of Allegiance.

ANNOUNCEMENTS.
Reading of Statement by Mayor Festerman regarding Hate Banner.

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley then stood and read a statement from the Mayor regarding the banner left at the Rockingham County Schools’ Administrative Offices that referenced the Confederate Monument.  The statement as read follows:

“I am sorry that a family matter caused me to miss the City Council meeting this afternoon.  In light of the unfortunate and hateful banner that was placed at the Rockingham County Schools’ Administration Building, I feel the need to assure our citizens that their Mayor and City Council will continue to work with the appropriate authorities to not only stop these hate crimes, but to also bring the perpetrators to justice if possible.  Furthermore, it is this City Council’s continuing, and unyielding position, that the Confederate Monument is the property of the United Daughters of the Confederacy, and we support their right to put the statue in Greenview Cemetery.  While I support the constitutional right of those people that oppose our viewpoint to peacefully exercise their opinion on this subject, I would hope that they would see the damage their continuing opposition is doing to our community.”        

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley noted that the sentiments expressed in the Mayor’s Statement are supported by every member of the Reidsville City Council.

APPROVAL OF CONSENT AGENDA.

Council then moved to the Consent Agenda. No items were pulled by Council members for further discussion. 

Councilman Gorham made the motion, seconded by Councilman Turner and unanimously approved by Council in a 6-0 vote, to approve the Consent Agenda.
CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 1 -- APPROVAL OF THE JUNE 13, 2012 REGULAR MEETING MINUTES.
With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 6-0 vote, the Council approved the June 13, 2012 Regular Meeting Minutes.
CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 2 -- APPROVAL OF AN AMENDMENT TO THE CITY’S CODE OF ORDINANCES REGARDING MEETINGS OF THE REIDSVILLE PARKS & RECREATION ADVISORY COMMISSION.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 6-0 vote, the Council approved the amendment to the City’s Code of Ordinances regarding PRAC meetings as outlined in Assistant City Manager Tom Wiggins’ memo. (A COPY OF THE MEMO IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)

The Amendment as approved follows:

AMENDING CHAPTER 12

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 12,

PARKS AND RECREATION

OF THE CODE OF ORDINANCES OF THE CITY OF REIDSVILLE
BE IT ORDAINED by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina, that the Code of Ordinances of the City of Reidsville be amended as follows:

Part I. 
That Chapter 12, Parks and Recreation, Section 12-27, Meetings, is hereby repealed and rewritten in its entirety as follows:

Section 12-27.
The Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission shall meet monthly at the time and place as it may designate.  More frequent meetings may be requested by the Assistant City Manager for Community Development and Parks and Recreation, the Commission Chairman, or City Council.  Full and detailed minutes of those meetings shall be kept by the staff of the Parks and Recreation Department and a copy of those minutes forwarded to the City Council through the City Manager.

Part II. 
This Ordinance shall become effective upon its adoption by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina.

ADOPTED this the 11th day of July, 2012 by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina.







/s/








      James K. Festerman









       Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/

Angela G. Stadler, City Clerk

· End of Consent Agenda -

PUBLIC HEARINGS:
CONSIDERATION OF A REZONING REQUEST FOR PROPERTIES LOCATED ON BARNES STREET AND DRUM ROAD FROM RESIDENTIAL AGRICULTURAL-20 TO RESIDENTIAL-12 (Z2012-5). 
Prior to this rezoning request being discussed, Councilman Turner asked to be excused from this issue. The Councilman is a property owner.
Councilman Gorham made the motion, seconded by Councilman Hairston and unanimously approved by Council in a 5-0 vote, to recuse Councilman Turner.

In making the staff report, Community Development Manager Donna Setliff reported that the applicants are requesting two parcels located off of Barnes Street and Drum Road be rezoned from Residential Agricultural-20 to Residential-12. The total property is approximately 20 acres and undeveloped, she said. A mix of zoning districts, in addition to RA-20, there is Light & Heavy Industrial, Office & Institutional, Neighborhood Business, Highway Business and Residential-12, she explained.
Setliff said both zoning districts allow residential land uses, but the main difference is that RA-20 allows manufactured homes on individual lots with permanent foundations. R-12 does not. R-12 allows for multi-family structures, meaning more than three units, where RA-20 does not, she continued. Both allow duplexes, she said. RA-20 is low density zoning and R-12 is a medium density zoning district, according to Setliff. She cited as an example that in RA-20, a single-family dwelling requires 20,000-square-feet while in R-12, it requires 12,000-square-feet.

Setliff noted that the majority of this property is located outside the City limits.  A septic system requires that a parcel be at least one acre in size; therefore, in order to develop this parcel as R-12, the developer would need to use the City’s water and sewer system, she said. To do that, the developer would have to request voluntary annexation, perhaps when the property is being developed. Setliff stated that this property overlaps the Urban and Suburban Growth areas per the Growth Management Section of the City’s Comprehensive Plan. Both of these areas support residential growth, she pointed out.
Setliff said that due to the mix of existing uses along Barnes, R-12 could serve as a transition area between RA-20 and the other mixed zonings along the street. Therefore, staff is recommending the rezoning of the two parcels to R-12, the Community Development Manager said. She added that the Planning Board voted unanimously to recommend approval of the zoning request to Council.

With no questions for Setliff, Mayor Pro Tem Balsley opened the public hearing at 3:08 p.m. by asking if there was anyone who wished to speak in favor of the rezoning request?

Mr. Jimmy Mitchell of 1877 Mizpah Church Road, Reidsville and a real estate appraiser/broker, came forward. He said the change would mean possible multiple uses of the property. He said it is the owners’ intent or preference to market the property and find a developer to put it to a more productive use. He said the best way to market the property is to make it a higher land use density. He said they respectfully ask to approve the rezoning. There were no questions for Mr. Mitchell from the Council.
With no one wishing to speak against, Mayor Pro Tem Balsley closed the public hearing at 3:11 p.m.

Councilwoman Walker made the motion, seconded by Councilman Hairston and unanimously approved by Council in a 5-0 vote, to approve the rezoning from Residential Agricultural-20 to Residential-12.

Councilman Turner then returned to his seat on the dais.

CONSIDERATION OF A TEXT AMENDMENT TO ALLOW DOG GROOMING AS A PERMITTED USE IN THE CENTRAL BUSINESS DISTRICT (T2012-1). 
In making the staff report, Community Development Manager Donna Setliff explained that Ms. Ashley Hanes is requesting the City’s Zoning Ordinance be amended to allow dog grooming as a principal use in the Central Business zoning district. Hanes’ request does not propose any development criteria, she said. The Zoning Ordinance currently allows dog grooming as an accessory to other principal uses, Setliff said, but not as a principal use. For example, in various districts, a retail pet supply store or a veterinary office can offer the grooming as an accessory to the business, she added.
The Reidsville Downtown Corporation voted unanimously to support this as a permitted use in Central Business District, Setliff said. As she does with all text amendments, the Community Development Manager said she researched how other communities, such as Burlington, Apex, Greensboro, Winston-Salem and Rockingham County, handle pet grooming. Based on her research, Setliff said she is also recommending that instead of the use being listed as “dog grooming,” that the Council consider “pet grooming” since it was called either “pet grooming” or “pet services” in these other areas. She then recommended the following six development criteria:

Services shall be limited to dogs and cats.

Exterior pen and runs are prohibited. Setliff said this is recommended because the business is in our Central Business District, Setliff said.

Pet training is prohibited.

Leg banding, microchip services or other related uses are prohibited. Setliff said such services are usually associated with a veterinary service.

Overnight services are prohibited. Such services are usually provided by kennels, Setliff noted.

Establishment shall obtain all applicable Federal, State and Local licenses and permits required by law.

Setliff said she is also suggested to the Planning Board that they might want to consider two other criteria:


Installation of soundproofing is required or recommended.

Installation of pet waste collection station outside business is required or recommended.

Setliff said she did this because there are no separation buffers between the downtown businesses, which are adjacent to each other. The City had also required another business to install soundproofing because it involved a business where noise could extend outside the property lines, she said. She said she mentioned the pet waste collection station because there is not a lot of green space in the Central Business District. In fact, the only green space is privately owned or is at Market Square, Setliff stated. An exterior station would allow the dog owner to grab a bag and take care of the waste in a proper manner, she noted.
The Community Development Manager said the Planning Board had discussed this request at length, especially about the soundproofing. One Planning Board member made a motion to approve without the soundproofing or pet waste collection system, but the motion died for lack of a second, she said. The same board member made another motion to recommend to City Council that “Pet Grooming” be allowed in Central Business with the same six conditions and then used the wording as follows: 

Reasonable soundproofing shall be installed.

An interior pet waste collection station shall be installed for customer use.

The motion was unanimously recommended by the Planning Board and approved by staff with the pet grooming language and with the eight criteria, Setliff said. Since there had been so much discussion at the Planning Board meeting, the Community Development Manager said she continued her research between the time the Planning Board met up until now. She found two other jurisdictions, Cary and Fayetteville, that allow this type of service in their downtown areas. Since there was so much discussion about soundproofing, she read aloud the language used by those cities in their ordinances: “The animal care use shall be sufficiently insulated so that no unreasonable noise or odor can be detected off of the premises.” She noted that there had been some concern about using the word “soundproofing” and reminded Council members that they can change, delete or add any criteria they choose. She said they might want to consider different wording along those lines. She said the Council could say the building should be sufficiently insulated or could just say that the area where the pets are kept should be insulated. Those are some options Council has today, Setliff noted.
Councilman Gorham said the last two things she read sounded like what had been discussed at Planning Board. Setliff agreed, noting that the wording was a little different and didn’t use “soundproofing” but instead used reasonably or sufficiently insulated.

The Mayor Pro Tem asked her to read again the wording from Fayetteville and Cary, which she did as follows: “The animal care (Setliff said they would substitute “pet grooming”) use shall be sufficiently insulated so that no unreasonable noise or odor can be detected off of the premises.”
Mayor Pro Tem Balsley said, looking down the road, if we do the minimal and it’s not enough, what recourse do we have at that point? Can we then ask them to do more, he questioned. Setliff said it is a matter of interpretation for a zoning officer/staff. Council would have to trust staff to make that decision, she said. She said we would have to go back and discuss with the business owner if complaints were received. City Manager Pearce noted the City has the civil citation process. He pointed out that staff has to ask City Council’s permission to start that process. Councilwoman Walker asked if that would be the responsibility of the business owner or the property owner? Setliff said it is between the property owner and the business owner. The City doesn’t get involved as long as it is handled, she said.

Councilman Gorham expressed concern that the business is right beside a restaurant. He asked if they had heard any concerns expressed by the restaurant owner? Setliff said she has not heard from him. Setliff reminded Council that this text amendment would not just be for this location but for any area in the Central Business District.
Mayor Pro Tem Balsley opened the public hearing at 3:23 p.m. and asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the text amendment?

The applicant, Ms. Ashley Hanes of 1606 Vance Street, came forward. She offered statistics and facts about the grooming industry. She said she wanted to be in the downtown area where there is shopping and “mom and pop” shops. Hanes said she worked seven years in Greensboro in the dog grooming business. She indicated she had clients who would still want them to groom their pets, and they could shop in the downtown while their pets are being groomed. Hanes said she had talked with the owner of Coleman’s Grill and had talked with different business owners. She distributed a paper signed by the businesses she had contacted. (A COPY OF THE PETITION IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) She said she had told them she would be the best neighbor she could possibly be. She said John Coleman had signed the petition and had no issue with her business.
Hanes said she approved every recommendation Setliff has made except the soundproofing. She said it doesn’t get as loud as people think it does. She said her business would have more of a “spa” atmosphere with calming music and colors. She said she would schedule appointment hours and wouldn’t have two dogs in there at the same time. She talked of one solution, Bark Off, and other steps that could be taken that are not as expensive as soundproofing the building. If the issues remain, soundproofing could be added later, she said.

Councilwoman Walker asked Hanes if she would be the only groomer or would she have assistants? Hanes said it would depend on how business goes. The Councilwoman asked how many dogs she would have at one time? Hanes said she could groom as many as five dogs a day, but she might be able to do eight a day. She again indicated she would attempt to make sure there aren’t two dogs in there at the same time.
Councilman Hairston asked how much it would cost to soundproof the building? Hanes said she looked into that but she hadn’t found anyone to tell her. She said the materials at Home Depot cost about $500.00.

Councilman Gorham said he was concerned because at first, Hanes said there would be no sound, then indicated there would be some sound. He said it sounded like Hanes had some concerns about the noise. Hanes said she started off at PetSmart, and that with owners bringing pets in and out, there was more noise. She talked of staggering appointments to keep the possibility of noise down.

City Manager Pearce read as an option the wording, “No unreasonable noise or odor can be detected off the premises.” He said that could be used until it becomes a problem, and the City would not be requiring soundproofing. Hanes said she would do what she needed to do and could make changes later if needed.

Councilman Gorham questioned how it could be monitored? City Manager Pearce stated that would be taken care of by the businesses on either side. He said that “unreasonable” is up to the beholder. Councilman Turner said it would be complaint driven. Pearce agreed that this was not a perfect solution. Councilman Gorham noted that the dog yapping device might be a reasonable solution.

Mr. Steve Moore of 737 Sandy Cross Road, Reidsville, came forward. He said he was a business owner and property owner in downtown Reidsville. He thanked Ms. Hanes for selecting the downtown for her new business. He thanked the City Council for the improvements they had made to encourage people to come downtown. He noted that this dog spa would be filling an empty building and be bringing jobs to Reidsville. The building has 18-inch-thick walls and additional space between the building and Coleman’s wall. Moore talked of the need to use a degree of commonsense and stated that less government restrictions or regulations would help businesses. He said he would like to see the motion made to revoke the soundproofing restriction Garry Percell has on his business. He again thanked Hanes for locating her business here.
Ms. Ginny Brooks of 1307 Ridgewood Lane, Reidsville, came forward. She briefly discussed the width of the walls, noting the extra depth of the firewalls that provide its own extra insulation. She said if problems develop, something could be done then. Brooks noted that at the Reidsville Downtown Corporation meeting, they threw a lot of questions at Ms. Hanes. She said it was good to see someone that young and enthusiastic, and we should be honored that she would consider here. She talked about the effect of “trickle down” economics on different businesses in the area which bring in more visitors and a larger tax base. She said she humbly requested that the text amendment be approved and that if problems occur, they be addressed at that time.

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley asked if there was anyone who wished to speak against the text amendment? No one came forward, and the public hearing was closed at 3:43 p.m.

Councilman Hairston said he would make the motion that we allow pet grooming as presented in the Central Business District with the six criteria and the other two criteria using the wording of the Fayetteville and Cary ordinances that states there will be no unreasonable noise or odor and there would be the installation of the interior pet waste collection system.
The wording from the Fayetteville and Cary ordinances was read again for the record to be included in the text amendment.

Councilman Turner seconded the motion, which was then approved in a unanimous 6-0 vote.

The Text Amendment as approved follows:

Amendment T 2012-1

AMENDING THE CITY OF REIDSVILLE ZONING ORDINANCE

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING

ARTICLE V, DISTRICT REGULATIONS

SECTION 2, TABLE OF PERMITTED USES

OF THE CITY OF REIDSVILLE ZONING ORDINANCE

BE IT ORDAINED by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina, that the Zoning Ordinance of the City of Reidsville be amended as follows:

Part I.
 That Article V, Section 2, Table of Permitted Uses be amended to read as follows:

That Pet Grooming be inserted as a permitted use in Central Business with the following development criteria inserted as Note 34 in the Notes to the Table of Permitted Uses:


Services shall be limited to dogs and cats.   


Exterior pen and runs are prohibited.  


Pet training is prohibited.


Leg banding, microchip services or other related uses are prohibited.   


Overnight services are prohibited.

Establishment shall obtain all applicable Federal, State and Local licenses and permits required by law.


No unreasonable noise or odor can be detected off the premises.   


An interior pet waste collection station shall be installed for customer use. 

Part II.  This Ordinance shall become effective upon its adoption by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina

ADOPTED this the _______ day of _________________, 2012 by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina.



/s/_____________________________________________________



     JAMES K. FESTERMAN, MAYOR, REIDSVILLE, N.C.

/s/___________________________

    Angela G. Stadler, City Clerk
· End of Public Hearings -

CONSIDERATION OF A MINIMUM HOUSING CODE VIOLATION AT 209 VANCE STREET. 
In making the staff report, Community Development Manager Donna Setliff told Council she was requesting permission to demolish 209 Vance Street, which is located at the corner of Vance and Prince William Streets. The dwelling was inspected after a complaint was received by a citizen, she explained, and violations of the City’s Minimum Housing Code were found. A title search found the property owner to be Garry A. McCollum, who is deceased. There has been no filing for administration of Mr. McCollum’s estate, Setliff stated. She said there are no mortgage lienholders.
A Minimum Housing Code Hearing was held March 6, 2012, with the Complaint and Notice of Hearing mailed by certified mail at his last known address, 1217 Walnut Street, which was returned to the City, Setliff said.  The Complaint and Notice were also published in the Reidsville Review and posted on the property on February 8, 2012, she added.

With no one attending the Hearing, a Housing Code Enforcement Order to demolish the building was mailed by certified mail to the property owner at his last known address. That, too, was returned to the City, Setliff noted. The Order was posted on the property and published in the Reidsville Review.
The Order gave 90 days to demolish, which expired on July 1, 2012, Setliff said. Demolition was required because the estimated cost of repairs at $20,000 exceeded 50% of the value of the building ($37,712.00 at the time of the hearing). Property taxes of approximately $4,000 are owed, she continued, and there are outstanding liens for nuisance abatement totaling $196.25. Water has been off there since July of 2009, and outstanding water bills were previously written off a while back, Setliff said. The dwelling is unoccupied.

Setliff noted that she has enclosed pictures and the original inspection findings in Council members’ packets, along with the Ordinance directing staff to demolish the building. She added that normal procedure is for a letter to be mailed to the property owner of the City Council meeting; however, due to the circumstances, the letter has been posted on the property.

The Community Development Manager said it is estimated that asbestos removal and demolition will cost about $8,500.00; however, no budget amendment will be needed since this funding will come from the 2012-2013 budget.
Setliff added that the inspector had gone to 1217 Walnut Street, but the tenants there knew nothing of Mr. McCollum.

Councilman Turner made the motion, seconded by Councilman Gorham and unanimously approved by Council in a 6-0 vote, to go ahead with the demolition of 209 Vance Street.

The Order to Demolish as approved follows:

ORDINANCE

TO DEMOLISH 209 VANCE STREET, REIDSVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA
BE IT THEREFORE RESOLVED:

WHEREAS, on the 6th day of March, 2012, at 10:00 a.m., the Codes Inspector of Reidsville, North Carolina conducted a hearing on violations of Chapter 4, Article II, Housing Code, Reidsville Code of Ordinances, Section 4-26, for the property at located at 209 Vance Street, Reidsville, North Carolina Tax Map No. 8905-17-00-8600.   The Complaint and Notice of Hearing was mailed via certified mail to the owner on February 8, 2012, said owner being Garry McCollum (deceased).  The Complaint and Notice of Hearing was returned to the City.   The Complaint and Notice of Hearing was published in the Reidsville Review newspaper on February 8, 2012, and posted on the subject property on February 8, 2012. 

WHEREAS, said owner failed to appear at said hearing and presented no evidence, and whereas a copy of the Code Enforcement Order was mailed to the owner via Certified Mail on March 29, 2012, being returned to the City. Furthermore, the Code Enforcement Order was posted on said property on March 29, 2012 and published in the Reidsville Review newspaper on April 1, 2012.   The Order allowed said owner to demolish and remove the above structure on or before July 1, 2012 and whereas there has been no compliance with said Order in that said structure has not been demolished or removed, and remains dilapidated and unfit for human habitation, and constitutes a public health, safety, and fire hazard;

NOW THEREFORE, pursuant to the Reidsville Code of Ordinances, Section 4-29(c), the Code Enforcement Inspector of Reidsville, North Carolina is hereby ordered to cause the above structure located at 209 Vance Street, Reidsville, North Carolina, to be demolished and removed, in pending demolition and removal to placard said structure as provided by 
N.C.G. S. 160A-443 and Section 4-29 (b) of the Reidsville Code of Ordinances.

This is the 11th day of July, 2012.

/s/

James K. Festerman, Mayor, Reidsville, North Carolina
ATTESTED BY:

/s/
Angela G. Stadler, City Clerk
CONSIDERATION OF BOARDS AND COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS. 
City Manager Pearce distributed the ballots for the board and commission appointments.
PUBLIC COMMENTS.
Thank You to Council.
Ms. Ashley Hanes, who had been before Council for the dog grooming text amendment, thanked the Council members very much for giving her this opportunity. An emotional Ms. Hanes said this means a lot to her and has been a dream for the past seven years. Mayor Pro Tem Balsley told her, “Good Luck!”

CITY MANAGER’S REPORT. 
Lake Level at Lake Reidsville.

City Manager Pearce said he didn’t have much to add to his written report. (A COPY OF THE WRITTEN CITY MANAGER’S REPORT IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) However, he noted that at the time of his report, the lake level at Lake Reidsville was 43 inches below normal. Now, it is at 48 inches or about 4 feet below normal pool elevation, he said. He reminded Council members that the State has mandated the City keep it there because of the spillway repairs. Last year, the level fell to 72 inches below. He said that this year, it appears everyone is getting rain except for Reidsville.
Pearce reminded Council members that there are water intake gates at the 6-foot and 21-foot levels. It was when the water got down so low last year that the City used the gate at the 21-foot level.  He said that they have put a snorkel-type device at the 21-foot level up to the 10-foot level , and he believes we will be in a better situation this year if the lake level goes down significantly.
Market Square Sign.

Pearce also informed Council members that Brad Spencer will be installing the sculptures at the ends of the Market Square sign in the coming week. The sculptures will be of a gentleman with a guitar and a lady with a basket of goods. The funds had been appropriated for the project a while back but the installation will be during the next week.

Discolored Water.

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley referenced the third item of the City Manager’s written report about the discolored water brought on by the power outage around the 4th of July. He noted that the discolored water was a “little scary.” He indicated that it got under control fairly quickly. Pearce said that Public Works should be congratulated. Upon receiving the call on Tuesday, July 3, they got the processes in place to correct the problem. He said the power outage “caught us off guard.” When the power came back on, there was a surge in the distribution system which caused the discoloration. He said most of the complaints were received in the southern portion of the City.
COUNCIL MEMBERS’ REPORTS.
Councilman Gorham – The Councilman said he had no official report but had attended the Planning Board meeting, noting they had just handled that. He said he also attended several Community Watch meetings, where he heard positive comments about the Police Department and the job they do in keeping the community safe. He noted that Captain Ellison is also getting high praise.
Councilman Hairston – The Councilman said he had attended the Senior Citizens Banquet at the Penn Center. He said it was fantastic, and we have some incredible seniors who are doing some fantastic things. The awards given out were very deserving, he added. He also discussed an awareness program for seniors held at the Salvation Army, which had a lot of good information in it. He congratulated Parks & Rec, including Cindy Baynes, and the City for a good job.
Mayor Pro Tem Balsley – The Mayor Pro Tem stated that he attended the Planning Board meeting, along with Councilman Gorham and Councilwoman Walker. He said he also attended the ribbon cutting at the new chiropractic office in the shopping center near Golden Corral.

Councilman Johnson – No report.

Councilman Turner – No report.

Councilwoman Walker  - The Councilwoman asked the City Manager to tell Mr. Eason (Public Works Director) that she appreciated the information and mascot pictures out at the spillway. She then discussed that tomorrow afternoon at 5:30 p.m. there is an ice cream social, including hot dogs, for Chamber members and their families. The Councilwoman also noted that the pancake breakfast will be held from 6-9 a.m. on July 26 and those with 10 or more orders at a cost of $5.00 each can have the meals delivered to their business. The proceeds from the breakfast go to the “Leader in Me” program at Lawsonville Avenue School, she noted. She said she has seen the efforts in these students, and we need to support that. She asked Chamber Executive Diane Sawyer to talk of other things going on with the Chamber.
Sawyer reminded Council members of two upcoming ribbon cuttings: 12:30 p.m. July 18 at All About Smiles, 2509 Richardson Drive; and on July 25, the Partnership for Health Management, 1309 Coach Road, at 2 p.m. following the Chamber board meeting. The Chamber Golf Tournament will be Wednesday, August 15, she noted. She then introduced Farrah Harrison, incoming Chamber Chairman.
Councilman Gorham – The Councilman said he had failed to mention that the Community Watches’ National Night Out will be held August 7, 2012. There will be hot dogs and hamburgers and people are asked to keep their porch lights on to promote unity and safety. Although he could not attend the pancake breakfast because he would be driving a church bus to a convention, Councilman Gorham challenged his fellow Council members to support the breakfast and the “Leader in Me” program at Lawsonville Avenue, the “best elementary school in the State of North Carolina.”
Sawyer said she hoped City Manager Pearce would share the letter she sent thanking City Council for its support of the Chamber. She encouraged the Council members to attend the ribbon cuttings because it means so much for the business owners to see them there.
ANNOUNCEMENT OF BOARDS AND COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS.
City Clerk Angela G. Stadler announced that Mr. Garry Percell of 118 N. Main Street had been appointed by unanimous vote to the Reidsville Planning Board/Board of Adjustment. (A COPY OF THE BALLOTS ARE HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
CLOSED SESSION PURSUANT TO G.S. 143-318.11(A)(4) TO DISCUSS AN INDUSTRIAL PROSPECT.
Councilman Gorham made the motion, seconded by Councilman Johnson and unanimously approved by Council in a 6-0 vote, to go into closed session pursuant to G.S. 143-318.11(a)(4) to discuss an industrial prospect.
RETURN TO OPEN SESSION.
Upon returning to open session, Councilman Gorham made the motion, seconded by Councilman Johnson and unanimously approved by Council in a 6-0 vote, to recess the meeting until 9 a.m. on Monday, July 16, in the first-floor conference room for a closed session pursuant to G.S. 143-318.11(a)(6) regarding a personnel matter.







_________________________________







   James K. Festerman, Mayor

ATTEST: 

____________________________

Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk

12
July 11, 2012

